hospital provision, not enough transport for the sick, and a shortage of vital drugs and supplies. Peruvian bark, one of the few drugs with real efficacy, had to be commandeered from a passing American vessel. The physician general, Sir Lucas Pepys, seemed as much a caricature as his military peers. When asked why he had not attended the sick in Walcheren, he arrogantly replied that he had no personal experience of military medicine. The surgeon general, Thomas Keate, was quick to point out that he was not the appropriate person to visit Walcheren as the matter was "entirely medical." The old army medical board had proved itself incompetent, divided, and overly preoccupied with private practice. Its demise and replacement by an improved "new medical board" was predictable after the disaster of Walcheren, but an earlier inquiry had already suggested it be scrapped.²²⁻²⁴

The Napoleonic soldier had far more to fear from disease than from the enemy, even when campaigning close to home. It has been estimated that in all theatres of war between 1793 and 1815 the total British losses were in the region of 240 000 men, with probably less than 30 000 of these deaths being caused by wounds.²⁵

Competing interests: None declared.

- Fortescue J. A history of the British Army. Vol VII. London: MacMillan, 1899-1930.
- Bond GC. The grand expedition: the British invasion of Holland in 1809.
 Georgia: University of Georgia Press, 1979.
- 3 Brett-James A. The Walcheren failure. *History Today* 1963;13:811-820. 1964;14:60-68.
- 4 Fletcher I, ed. In the service of the King. The letters of William Thornton Keep at home, Walcheren and in the Peninsula 1808-1814. Staplehurst: Spellmount, 1997.

- 5 Green J. The vicissitudes of a soldier's life. Louth: Simpkin and Marshall, 1897-38
- 6 Pringle J. Observations on diseases of the army in camp and garrison. London: Wilson and Durham, 1752.
- 7 Chaplin A. Medicine in England during the reign of George III. London: Henry Kimpton, 1919:92-3.
- 8 Hargrove G. An account of the islands of Walcheren and South Beveland against which the British expedition proceeded in 1809. Dublin: William Folds, 1819.
- 9 McGuffie TH. The Walcheren expedition and the Walcheren fever. English Historical Review 1947;62:191-202.
- Codrington E. Memoir of Admiral Sir Edward Codrington. Vol 1. London: Murray, 1873:154.
- 11 Jeffrey RW, ed. *Dyott's diary 1781-1845*. Vol 1. London: Constable, 1907:288.
- 12 Feibel R. What happened at Walcheren: the primary medical sources.
 Bulletin of the History of Medicine 1968;42:62-72.
 13 Curling H, ed. Recollections of Rifleman Harris. London: Peter Davies,
- 13 Curling H, ed. Recollections of Rifteman Harris. London: Peter Davies 1928:179.
- $14\,$ Swellengrebel NH, De Buck A. Malaria in the Netherlands. Amsterdam: Scheltema and Holkema, 1938.
- 15 Davis JB. A scientific and popular view of the fever at Walcheren and its consequences, as they appeared in the British troops returned from the late expedition. London: Samuel Tipper, 1810.
- 16 Wright T. History of the Walcheren remittent. London: T Bore, 1811.
- 17 Dawson GP. Observations of the Walcheren diseases, which affected the British soldiers in the expedition to the Scheldt, commanded by Lt Gen the earl of Chatham. Ipswich: Battely, 1810.
- 18 Tresal JB. Essai sur la fievre adynamique qui a regne dans l'île de Walcheren dans l'annee 1809, precede d'un apercu topographique de la meme ile. Paris: Didot Jeune. 1815.
- 19 Borland J, Lempriere W, Blane G. Report on the prevailing malady among His Majesty's forces serving in the Island of Walcheren. *Medical and Physical Journal* 1810;23:183-7.
- 20 Howard MR. Medical aspects of Sir John Moore's Corunna campaign, 1808-1809. JR Soc Med 1991;84:299-302.
- 21 Parliamentary Papers: Scheldt expedition 1810 (vi 6, vii 7, viii 8). Expedition to the Scheldt 1810 (i, ii, v). Papers relating to the army medical board 1810 (101) XIV, I. Papers relating to the formation of the new army medical department 1810 (101), 14, 157, (Available at British Library).
- medical department 1810 (101), 14, 157. (Available at British Library.)

 22 Chaplin A. *Medicine in England during the reign of George III*. London: Henry Kimpton, 1919:86.
- 23 Kempthorne GA. The Walcheren expedition and the reform of the medical board. J R Army Medical Corps 1934;62:133-8.
- 24 Crowe KE. The Walcheren expedition and the new army medical board: a reconsideration. *English Historical Review* 1973;88:770-85.
- 25 Hodge WB. On the mortality arising from military operations. QJ Stat Soc 1856:19:219-71.

Case of chronic fatigue syndrome after Crimean war and Indian mutiny

Edgar Jones, Simon Wessely

Chronic fatigue syndrome was first proposed as a diagnostic label in 1988 to classify a disorder characterised by severe fatigue and exhaustion after minimal physical and mental effort accompanied by other unexplained somatic symptoms.1 It was introduced partly as an acceptable clinical alternative to the term myalgic encephalomyelitis, which described a similar presentation and had been coined in 1956 in the aftermath of an outbreak of illness among the nursing and medical staff of the Royal Free Hospital.2 The condition was widely assumed to be a new addition to the medical scene. In the popular press, and occasionally in the professional publications, attempts have been made to explain chronic fatigue syndrome as a product of the unwelcome features of modern life, such as pollution, stress, working practices, and new infections.

Attention has recently been drawn to the often striking similarities between chronic fatigue syndrome and myalgic encephalomyelitis and the condition

Summary points

Chronic fatigue syndromes existed before the description of neurasthenia in 1869

These syndromes are not limited to the civilian population but occur in the military as well

Soldiers awarded a pension as a result of fatigue syndromes continued to suffer from these symptoms when in receipt of payment

Physicians of the time were unable to find convincing explanations for these syndromes

Context is important in the way that these disorders are interpreted even when the symptoms are relatively stable Department of Psychological Medicine, Guy's, King's, and St Thomas's School of Medicine, London SE5 8AZ Edgar Jones senior research fellow Simon Wessely professor of epidemiological and liaison psychiatry

Correspondence to: E Jones E Jones@hogarth7. demon.co.uk

 $BMJ\ 1999;\!319:\!1645\text{--}7$



The hazards of war in the Crimea included diseases not yet named

formerly known as neurasthenia, a term first coined independently in 1869 by the neurologist George Beard and psychiatrist E Van Deusen. Like its modern variants, neurasthenia was believed to be a physical disorder, largely caused or aggravated by "the selfishness and luxury of modern life, the restlessness and the craving for excitement, the frantic speeding about in motors" and other features of industrial society. In this article, we suggest that conditions resembling either chronic fatigue syndrome or neurasthenia have an even older provenance, and draw attention to the cases of two British soldiers who served in the Crimean war and in India at the time of the mutiny.

Methods

We surveyed the first 4000 pension files of the Royal Hospital, Chelsea to identify soldiers who had been medically discharged from the army with unexplained symptoms. Although most of the files relate to the Boer war, 11 examples of functional debility were found that referred to earlier campaigns including Afghanistan, Egypt, and the Sudan. We selected a single case from the Indian mutiny for further study because of its age and detailed medical reports. While researching the War Office cavalry discharge papers, we discovered another possible example from the same regiment.

Clinical description

This paper is about a sergeant who served in the Eighth King's Royal Irish Hussars, a cavalry regiment that was founded in 1685 from Londonderry Protestants. The Eighth Hussars served in the Crimea from May 1854 until April 1856, returning to Britain for a short period before being ordered to India in September 1857 to suppress the mutiny.

Charles Dawes, who had enlisted at the age of 18 in October 1854, was posted to the Crimea as a reinforcement and served there for six months, although apparently without taking part in a major battle.5 He then went with his regiment to India and remained there for six and a half years. Having returned to the United Kingdom in May 1864, Dawes suffered from increasing fatigue. He reported the following symptoms: exhaustion, weakness, tremor, pains in his legs when walking, and pain in his joints, particularly knees, elbows, and shoulders. He had a persistent cough and experienced visual difficulties in his left eye. Dawes became so fatigued that he was eventually discharged from the army in February 1872 with a diagnosis of general debility, imperfect vision, and rheumatism, for which a disability pension of 12d (5p) a week was awarded. The army physicians who had examined him concluded that his "service of seventeen years in Turkey, India and at home, and the general hardships of a soldier's life during the Indian Mutiny" were the reasons for his declining health.⁵ It was speculated that cold and general exposure in a country in which malaria was endemic may have been the cause, although there was no clinical evidence to suggest that Dawes had contracted malaria. His visual problems were later diagnosed as iritis, and by 1923 he was almost blind in his left eye.

Despite the judgment of a medical board in 1872 that Dawes was "permanently unfit for contributing to his own support," he returned to his former career of house painter, albeit on a casual basis. Later, he worked as a commercial traveller before ill health forced him to give up employment. In June 1885, his physical condition was described as "very unsatisfactory indeed," and three years later the examining physician commented that although he was then able to earn a livelihood, Dawes "is likely at any moment to be quite unable to do so." In April 1900, he was assessed as being "more debilitated" and not long afterwards as "feeble."

Dawes was not a malingerer and, in fact, had been something of a model soldier. Captain John Chaplin commented in 1870 that "you have always done your duty since you have been in my troop and squadron very conscientiously and well."5 His conduct was assessed as "very good," and he committed only one offence in his military career-that of sitting when on sentry duty. He earned regular promotion, rising to the rank of sergeant in December 1865. Once discharged from the army, Dawes became an enthusiastic member of the Birmingham Military Veterans' Association, and during the first world war he was active as a recruiting sergeant, travelling to meetings throughout the Midlands. He also toured convalescent hospitals with a concert party and collected money to provide warm clothes for sailors in the North Sea. Although he complained of chronic rheumatism, when he was examined at the age of 85 no swelling was detected in any joint, and all had full and free movement. He was then described as being "well preserved for his age," no abnormalities being found in his heart and lungs. Dawes lived to 96, dying in August 1932 of cardiac failure. The established nature of his functional impairment, together with the presence of multiple somatic symptoms, would today have qualified Dawes for the diagnosis of chronic fatigue syndrome.1

The second case concerns Farrier Major John Dyer, who in June 1862 was medically discharged from the Eighth Hussars with "general debility, the result of long and arduous service."6 Dyer had enlisted in November 1833 at the age of 16 and served throughout the Crimean campaign, taking part in the battle of Balaklava, although it is unclear whether he participated in the ill fated charge of the Light Brigade. Dyer then sailed with his regiment to India, where he served in the campaign to suppress the mutiny. In the absence of detailed medical records, it is difficult to reach a firm conclusion, although the presentation suggests chronic fatigue syndrome. Dyer and the 10 other cases of debility in the Chelsea pension files imply that Dawes may not have been an isolated example.

Sunstroke

Dawes did not offer an explanation for his debility, and it is tempting to assume that he accepted his physicians' opinion that general hardships in India were the cause. A well founded fear of sunstroke or apoplexy existed in the army, and the Eighth Hussars were particularly exposed to the effects of high temperatures. E troop, for example, led by Captain George Clowes, was reputed to have travelled over 3000 miles in pursuit of rebels,7 including a forced march of 251 miles in 11 days.8 In June 1858, a squadron commanded by Captain Clement Heneage attacked a rebel force at Kotah-ki-Serai, near Gwalior, led by the inspirational Rani of Jhansi. In the battle that followed she was killed by a trooper of the Eighth Hussars whose identity was never discovered.9 So intense had been the heat that "officers and men were so completely exhausted ... that they could scarcely sit in their saddles, and were, for the moment, incapable of further exertion."10 Sunstroke was an important cause of death among troops in India.11 Because its aetiology was not properly understood, several unusual health beliefs flourished. To protect himself from the sun's rays, one officer dressed in heavy clothes more suited to a winter's day in England, while Captain Clowes argued that, protected by a "wicker helmet and well covered, no one need fear sunstroke."12

In the American civil war and the Boer war, soldiers exhibiting chronic fatigue syndromes, sometimes precipitated by the stress of battle, were occasionally diagnosed as suffering from the after effects of sunstroke. 13 14 The rigors of military service in India were a potential cause of psychological problems and gave rise to the popular term for madness "doo-lally." Regular soldiers who had served their time were sent to a depot at Deolalie, where they often had to wait for several months before a troop ship called at Bombay to take them back to the United Kingdom. Without any duties, men became bored and frustrated in the transit camp, which sometimes led to odd behaviour and psychiatric disorders.15

Conclusion

The two clinical histories suggest that chronic fatigue syndrome and its earlier classifications can be traced through two lineages: one military and one civilian. Had Sergeant Dawes presented in 1915, he might have been diagnosed as experiencing disordered action of



The diseases affecting Victorian soldiers had different labels because of different beliefs about health

the heart, and had he been a Vietnam veteran, he might have been classified as having post traumatic stress disorder or suffering from the effects of exposure to Agent Orange.16 We suggest that context is all important. The way that we categorise symptoms and how we construct disorders is open to considerable variation, even if the clinical presentations are relatively stable. Victorian soldiers serving in a hostile environment in distant India or conscripts on the western front in 1917 may have received a different set of labels from those that might now be given to, say, an ambitious graduate manager working for a large business corporation. What can appear to be a new disease may, in fact, be an existing disorder or a closely related symptom cluster given a new title and reinterpreted in the light of different health beliefs. Although the medical knowledge that we can draw on is far greater than that available to 19th century physicians, the clinical dilemmas that surround unexplained symptoms remain almost as challenging.

Funding: EJ is supported by a grant from the US Department of

Competing interests: None declared.

- Wessely S, Hotopf M, Sharpe M. Chronic fatigue and its syndromes. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1998
- A new clinical entity? Lancet 1956;i:789-90.
- Wessely S. The history of chronic fatigue syndrome. In: Strauss S, ed. *Chronic fatigue syndrome*. New York: Mark Dekker, 1994:41-82.
- Neurasthenia and modern life. BMJ 1909;ii:97-8. Public Record Office. Pension file of Sergeant Charles Dawes. (PIN71/2260.)
- Public Record Office. Cavalry discharge papers (1855-72); 44 770 Farrier Major John Dyer. (WO97/1282.)
- Fortescue JW. A history of the British army. Vol XIII. 1852-70. London: Macmillan, 1930:396, 377.
- Murray RH. The history of the VIII King's Royal Irish Hussars 1693-1927. Vol 2. Cambridge: W Heffer and Sons, 1928:457.
- Hibbert C. The great mutiny, India 1857. Harmondsworth: Allen Lane,
- 10 Forrest GW. The Indian mutiny: selections from the state papers preserved in the military department of the government of India. Vol 3. Calcutta: Military Department Press, 1912:156.
- 11 Disease amongst the European troops in India. Lancet 1858; ii:77
- 12 National Army Museum Archives. Letters from the Crimea and India by Major G G Clowes, 12 November 1858. (9504-21:6.) Letters from Major Robert Poore, 15 April 1858 (9504-22:85.)
- 13 Dean ET. Shook over hell, post-traumatic stress, Vietnam, and the Civil War. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1998:131-2.
- 14 Public Record Office. Various ex-servicemen's pension files from the Boer War with the diagnosis of sunstroke. (PIN71.) 15 Richards F. Old soldier sahib. London: Faber and Faber, 1936:73-4.
- 16 Hyams KC, Wignall FS, Roswell R. War syndromes and their evaluation: from the US civil war to the Persian gulf war. Ann Intern Med 1996;125:398-405.